Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting Minutes

July 12, 2010

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw at 7:00 P.M., July 12, 2010, at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, David Husted, and Hubert Pritchard.  Councilperson Kenneth Eisnor was absent. Also present were Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Planning Board Chair Mark Crane, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, and Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, also several residents of the Town.
Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to rise and join in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He adjourned the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Bernard Szarek, Sole Assessor, arrived at 7:07 P.M. and stated that his grandson had been injured at the Town Park.  He cut his head on the corner of one of the tables near the play equipment.

Lynn Johnson, Park Maintenance, had reported this incident to the Supervisor and has rounded the corners on the table.

There were no County Legislators present.

The Highway Superintendent was absent.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked for the codes report.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson spoke of the owner of property on Smith Road finding the location of the Dean’s Cemetery, by uncovering some of the grave stone bases when grading for his new home.  He has re-covered the grave stones bases with nearly twelve (12) inches of soil.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden spoke of the cemetery being closed in 1932.  All of the headstones were removed, some to the Union Cemetery and some to private residences.

Terry Williamson reported that he had contacted James Wittamore concerning the renovations that the Justices want in their office (a counter, wall, etc.).

He gave Mr. Williamson a price and will speak with the Court Clerks about their plans.  Terry Williamson issued fifteen (15) permits for a total of $2,315.00. One (1) Codes Book was sold.
Councilperson Pritchard questioned Kelly’s oversized building, was it permitted as an accessory building. Williamson stated that Mr. Kelly is building a home on that same parcel.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for questions on the Water Report submitted by Ted Flint Water Plant Operator, which follows;

June 5th & 6th – Flushed fire hydrants in all 3 water systems.

June 14 – Received a phone call from Sean Clive with the Oneida County Dept of Health. Apparently when Mohawk Correctional Facility was performing maintenance on one of their water lines they lost pressure in the system. Spencer Settlement gets their water though the same transmission lines where this issue occurred. When a water system loses pressure there is a chance for contamination to enter the lines via a small breach. I was asked to take a water sample over to the Verona Lab as soon as I could. I dropped the sample off that morning and it came back negative the following day. Letters were sent out in the mean time putting Spencer Settlement on a “Boil Water” notice. Once we received the negative report from the lab the “Boil Water” notice was lifted.

June 29 – Took monthly bacteria water samples from Westmoreland & Tindal Corners Water Districts to Verona Lab. 

June 30 – Went over to the town pool with Greg Sydoriw to discuss installing a water meter to track how much make up water was being used at the pool. Repairs had been completed to the pools skimmer boxes and the pool was opened for the season. I spoke with Jack Dodson about installing a 1” meter instead of a 2” because of the price ($900 vs. $250). I got the ok to install a 1” meter and the parts were ordered. (They will be installed when the pool closes on Friday 7/9)

July 2 – I received a phone call from Jim Wharram about a water leak at the new pizza place in town. They were hooking up to our curb box and had a small leak after turning the water on. Jim called me because they were going to backfill the hole. I stopped and told them it had to be fixed properly before it was backfilled. I ordered a new valve and scheduled the repair for the morning of Wednesday 7/7. 

July 7 – The water line supplying water to 3 houses and the Masonic Temple were shut off around 9 am to repair a leaking valve at the site of the new pizzeria. The repairs were completed around noon and the water turned back on.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden gave the following report;

In June we loaned out 1,412 items and registered two (2) new patrons. 
2010 Summer Reading Program; Kim Mursch is the director again this year, aided by Kaylee Grassner, Sheila Mursch, Katelyn Donovan and Elise Russell.  The theme is “Make a Splash Read”
We began this year’s program on Monday, July 5, 2010 with “Captain HurriCain’s Magical Underwater Adventure.”  A magic show encouraging reading.  We made magic ships to sail on a magic ocean.  Twenty-four (24) children attended.

The Summer Reading Program met again today.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Riley for her report and asked for questions on the Attorney’s Report which follows;

NYSTA – The agreement has been received and it has been signed and sent back to the Thruway Authority.  Payment will be forthcoming.       

Zoning – Hearing is set for August 5, 2010.       

Nuisance Dog Cases – There are two outstanding nuisance dog cases currently which are requiring court appearances, working with the dog control officer, etc.  

Handbook – A new draft of the handbook will be distributed to the Board at the meeting.         

Berkshire – The semi-annual report has been submitted to FEMA
The Stone Road mobile home is not owned by Sandra Joyner, it is still in her mother’s estate.  The abstract company has found two liens.  Julie Rehm has entered into discussion with Sandra Joyner concerning the possible purchase of the Stone Road property.

Highway Superintendent arrived at 7:25 P.M.

Councilperson Eisnor arrived at 7:30 P.M.

The Supervisor asked for the Highway report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy said that the Shed Road paving project has been postponed to July 19, 2010 because of the high temperatures.  Chip seal is not working well on heavily travelled roads.  Schieferstine Road is picking up, separating layers and oil continues to bleed through the stone.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Beverly Merriman reported in June the Town Clerk’s Office sold three (3) new dog licenses, one (1) original purebred license and processed sixty-nine(69) renewals, of which $131.60 went to the County.

We also sold two (2) marriage licenses which resulted in $45.00 to the State Department of Health (DOH) and $55.00 realized by the Town, twenty-one (21) certified copies for $210.00 and DECALS of $86.92 to State, and $75.00 to Ag & Markets for spay and neutering fees.

The Clerk’s Office was open every day with summer hours now initialized. 

The Town Clerk spoke on the need for a dog law because the Town will now be responsible for all dog licensing duties.  She asked for a meeting with the Justices and the Attorney for the Town, to have input for this new law.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if we could just adopt the present Dog Law, “do not re-invent the wheel.”

Supervisor Sydoriw began Board Comments.  He said the Summer Fun in the Park is off to a “Hot Start”.  Lynn Johnson has asked to replace the toilets at the Town Park with “handicapped” units.  Terry Williamson stated that these new toilets use only 1 ½ gallons of water per flush.  The price for these new toilets is $235.00, an installation charge of $60.00 per toilet.
Councilperson Pritchard had no comment.

Councilperson Husted had no comment.

Councilperson Eisnor spoke on the Justice Court lobby.  He will have a talk with Charlene Hartman; they need to know exactly what is wanted concerning the renovation to the Justice Office.  Michael Rahn is working out well as bailiff for ADA court nights.  They need a counter and would like a laminated glass with a pass through.

Councilperson Hebbard had no comment.

Supervisor Sydoriw reported that the agreement with the NYS Thruway Authority was signed on July 8, 2010 and returned to the Town Attorney for processing.  He stated that the skimmer baskets have been repaired and the pool has opened.  A water meter will be installed the weekend of July 10, 2010.

No payments have been received from Mike Flint or Alan Recknall on water taken from the hydrants.

The Town paid life insurance for retirees/non-active employees has been eliminated to begin January 1, 2011.  The insurance company has no information on whether or not the retires/non-active employees can self pay.

C. Jack Dodson has told the Town that the bids are ready to go.  He has sent the engineering agreement and needs to have it signed and returned.

101 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract, pending Attorney Mattacola’s OK.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
102 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to declare a negative impact statement for SEQR.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.

103 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to authorize the Town Clerk to advertize the bid for the standpipe resurfacing and that the bid opening will be held on August 3, 2010 at 3:00 P.M.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Discussion was held on how to pay for the standpipe resurfacing.  May have to borrow $100,000.00

The Thruway water leak BAN is coming due.  Oneida Savings rate is 2.5%, NBT is 1.75%, and First Niagara is 2.75%.  All should be non-callable.

104 A motion to accept and place on file the Supervisor’s, Town Clerk’s and Codes Report was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

105 A motion to delete the correction to the minutes of June 14, 2010, concerning the company that hot paved Day Road, the company was Hanson Aggregates, not Suit Koat.  The minutes were correct, was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

106 A motion to delete discussion concerning a suggestion to allow Skinner Tree to take down a tree in the New Union Cemetery, was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor, in minutes of June 28, 2010.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
107 The minutes of July 6, 2010, upon a motion by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Husted, were accepted as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.

108 A motion to approve and order paid the General Fund bills, voucher 251 through 309, which total $29,137.34, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  The postcards for the public hearing which totals $220.00, was added, this will be voucher 310.  Also, $65.00 for highway account pages was added to General Fund.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

109 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund claims, 154 through 180, which total $50,573.76, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
110 A motion to approve and order paid the following water claims was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.

Tindall Corners Consolidated

claim #9

which totals
$   344.00 Westmoreland Water District

claims 41 through 45
which total
$1,681.28

Spencer Settlement Water District
claims 11 & 12

which total 
$   649.28

Camelot Water


claim 3


which totals
$6,350.78

All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried.

111 After discussion, Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to allow the pool to remain open after July 31, 2010, and to pay support to the Westmoreland Recreation of $1,500.00 at the end of July 2010.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

A Special Meeting and Public Hearing will be held on Thursday, August 5, 2010, at the Westmoreland Town Hall, at 7:00 P.M.  This Public Hearing will concern the explanation of Local Law #2 for 2010, and the new zoning map for the Town.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the next regular meeting will be at 7:00 P.M. on August 9, 2010. 

112 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:27 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted,
Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk

Communications received;

1. ESPI- refund of electrical overcharges- itemized 

Checks received;

       1. ESPI



 
refund of electrical overcharges
$1,341.91
       2. Certificate of Deposit 

             interest



$   351.11

       3. Stanwix Heights Fire Department              fuel



$   111.42

       4. M&T Investment Group





             $     21.00

       5. Westmoreland Central School

May-fuel


$8,323.36

       6. Central Oneida County Ambulance Corp.
May-fuel


$1,829.46

       7. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-June

$ 9,910.00

Assessor Bernard Szarek asked to have his name included in the minutes.  He arrived late and left before the end of the meeting.  The Final Assessment Roll has been completed and the Town Clerk was presented with a certified copy, which is available for inspection during the Town Clerk’s regular business hours.

.    
